SUNRIVER OWNERS ASSOCIATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
SROA BOARD ROOM 
MAY 21, 2022
DIRECTORS PRESENT: Keith Mobley, Clark Pederson, Bill Burke, Mark Murray & Tony De Alicante, Gerhard Beenen, Scott Gillies & Mike Gocke  
DIRECTORS PRESENT VIA ZOOM: Julianna Hayes
STAFF: James Lewis, Susan Berger & Jesus Mendoza 
The Board of Directors meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M.  
NUMBER OF ATTENDEES: 6
OWNERS FORUM: Pat Hensley, 5 Vista Lane spoke as a member of the SROA Judicial Council, but only on behalf of herself and not the other members of the Council. Ms. Hensley addressed some issues raised by SROA Magistrate Jo Zucker in her report to the Board at the Friday work session. She noted the Magistrate’s comments about the special hearing process and whether a change to the Consolidated Plan would be Necessary. Ms. Hensley also noted the Magistrate’s concerns about the citation form utilized by SROA – that it is confusing and could be clarified. Lastly, Ms. Hensley referred to the process to enter an owner’s property for the purpose of remedying a rules violation as stated in Section 8.03 of the Consolidated Plan and Section 10.02 of the SR Design Manual of Rules & Procedures. 
OWNER FORUM FOLLOW-UP FROM LAST MONTH’S MEETINGS
GM Lewis reported the Board received several letters from owners regarding the tent surrounding the outside deck at the South Bend Bistro (SBB) after the business owner received notice that it needed to be removed. Most were in support of allowing SBB to keep the tent up. Ultimately, the tent was removed after management at the Village at Sunriver notified them it needed to come down. 
Cindy McCabe, 13 River Village noted the many fees in Sunriver and expressed concern regarding rising costs, spoke in favor of allowing Class 2 ebikes on pathways and expressed her concerns about firewood piles in the community, especially ones that appear to be rotting. 

Al Klascius, 1 Ollalie Lane, Jon Noordwijk, 16 Bunker Lane and Joseph Keenan, 1 Trophy Lane all spoke in support of allowing Class 2 ebikes on the pathways with Mr. Keenan also encouraging the Board to allow other modes of transportation such as roller blades and skateboards. 

Marc Thornsbury, 31 Quelah Condo, clarified his comments from the March meeting toward the draft pathway master plan. He stated that his suggestions were for planning purposes over time as projects are contemplated and not intended to be an immediate call to action considering financial constraints, etc. He also discussed the maintenance fees and stated that the 6% increase allowed through Board action was intended to account for adjustments in cost of living, etc., and that it was not intended to be consistent. 

RECAP OF 5/20/22 BOARD WORK SESSION

President Mobley reported the Board met for several hours on Friday. Magistrate Jo Zucker was in attendance and provided the Board with her annual report for 2021. Assistant GM Kessaris provided an update on recreation statistics, the Board heard from SR Airport Manager Brandon Wright regarding the request from the airport to remove trees that present a safety hazard for pilots and the Board held discussion on the second reading of proposed changes to the Sunriver Rules & Regulations. Director Beenen provided an update on the latest efforts of the Telecommunications Taskforce.

An executive session was held to discuss a contractual and a legal matter. 

BOARD ACTION

BOARD MEETING MINUTES

Director Gocke moved to approve the minutes of the April 15, 2022, Board Work Session minutes as corrected. Seconded by Director Burke, motion passed unanimously. 

Director Murray moved to approve the minutes of the April 16, 2022, Regular Board meeting minutes as corrected. Seconded by Director Burke, motion passed unanimously. 

BOARD ACTION

FINANCIALS
Treasurer Beenen directed the Board members to a new sheet included in their binders this month labeled “Key Data Sheet.” This came at the recommendation of one of the Finance Committee members and the intent is to put some basic important numbers on a single page. Director Beenen welcomes feedback from the other directors on this new form of information. 

Recreation Plus Program (RPP) sales continue to be strong, currently running approximately 5% ahead of budget with the highest number of properties participating since the programs inception. Operating expenses came in approximately $20,000 under budget driven primarily by open positions in the Public Works Department and resulting in a combined operating surplus of $36,522 and a year-to-date operating budget surplus of $308,042. Through the first four months of the year, the Association remains in solid financial shape. Things look solid on the non-operating side of the budget as well with a surplus of $14,107 for the month of April which is $11,000 better than what was budgeted. 
For the month ended April 30, 2022, there was a net operating surplus of $48,940 which was $36,522 better than budget. Operating revenues were over budget by $16,905 mainly due to Recreation Plus Program (RPP) sales. The positive variance from RPP sales was partially offset by a negative variance in recreation program fees. The summer concert ticket sales started in May instead of April as initially budgeted. Salaries and burden were under budget by $24,907 due to open full and part-time positions in Public Works and Recreation. All legal invoices through April have been received and posted. 

Through the first four months of 2022, there was a net operating surplus of $188,460 which was $308,042 better than budget. Operating revenues were $204,565 ahead of budget due to RPP, MPP, Scene advertising, fines, and the Caldera expansion settlement payment. As of the end of April, net RP sales totaled $2,201,385 which is $116k over the 2022 annual budget. RPP and MPP sales are 105.6% and 52.0% of the annual budget, respectively. Materials and services were under budget by $62,165 due to timing of invoices, operating equipment/supply delays and fire station roof not needing to be cleared of snow. In April there was $184,319 spent on road and tunnel projects. The tunnel project is scheduled to be completed on time and on budget. Gain from sale of assets was comprised of a sale of a 2004 van and an MIG welder. As of April 30, 2022, there was a combined operating and non-operating surplus of $840,939.
Total assets as of April 30, 2022, were $37,408,993. Cash and investments totaled $14,864,332 a decrease of $244,476 from March. As of April 30, 2022, investments totaled $6,545,991 in US Treasuries and $7,250,555 in First Interstate Banks CDARS program. The 1st quarter Right of Way (ROW) fee of $28,500 from TDS/Bend Broadband was received in April. Construction in progress items included: SHARC pool plastering, SHARC benches and bike rack deposits. The refund from the cancelled insurance policies was received in early May. 
April 30, 2022 (Year to Date Unaudited)






ACTUAL
                                             TOTAL REVENUE


 $3,901,221
               TOTAL EXPENSES                            $3,712,761




  OPERATING FUND SURPLUS         $   188,460  
Director Pederson moved to approve the unaudited April 2022 financial statements. Seconded by Director Murray, motion passed unanimously. 

GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT
GM Lewis reported this recap is for activities in April. 
Staff continues to monitor and respond to both state and county orders regarding COVID-19 requirements for facility capacity, mask requirements and social distancing requirements.

GM Lewis continues to participate in the Central Oregon Intergovernmental Council (COIC) Board of Directors and Sunriver/La Pine Economic Development (SLED.)  

GM Lewis continues to work with SROA legal counsel regarding a number of items. 

GM Lewis continues to attend and participate in the regular monthly meetings of the Owner Enrichment, Finance, and Covenants committees. GM Lewis also participates as a member of the Telecommunications Taskforce and serves as the primary contact with TDS/Bend Broadband regarding agreements.  

GM Lewis continues to work with the Sunriver Service District (SSD) Board and facility siting taskforce regarding their facility site analysis.
GM Lewis continued working with the taskforce updating the Design Review Manual, with meetings occurring on a regular basis as they work through Draft #4.

GM Lewis continues to work with SROA department heads regarding staffing needs and recruiting efforts. 

GM Lewis participated in the initial IT Strategic Plan Task Force meeting. 

GM Lewis reviewed restaurant proposals for the SHARC café. 

GM Lewis met with Randolph Guthrie regarding his concerns about rental properties and his desire for a mandatory Rental Registry program.  

In the Accounting Department, Controller Healy presented the March 31, 2022, unaudited financials to the Finance Committee and prepared the same for the Board. 

Accounting staff continue to process 2022 Member Preference Program (MPP) and Recreation Plus Program (RPP) sales reconciliations as well as maintenance fees. 

Accounting staff assisted with audit fieldwork that took place the last week of April. 

IT staff worked with our telephone service providers to correct caller ID errors. Research for a new telephone server continues as our current system reaches end of life status in February 2023.

IT staff addressed a phishing scam, inspected the affected computer, and changed the user’s passwords. All employees were notified to be extra vigilant.

A new loudspeaker was installed in the SHARC pump room. 

Credit card readers were installed and configured at the front desk at SHARC. 

IT staff worked with Cook Security Group on replacing the power supply on the Circle 4 gate access tennis court and the SHARC owner’s door. 

IT staff are loading a daily update of recreation data into the gate access system. 

IT Director Brad Olson created a Smart Sheets website for the IT Strategic Plan Taskforce documenting process. 

In the Communications Department, Scene advertising was at $23,700 (April 2021 was $20,002).  

There were 296 reads of the online April Scene including readers from Guam, US Virgin Islands, Canada, Sweden, and Tunisia.     

The SROA website was visited by 7,300 users in April with the most popular pages being weather, flagging, paint colors, calendar, tennis/pickleball, job opportunities, and the member preference program.   

The SHARC website was visited by 8,200 users with the most popular pages being outdoor aquatics, swim sessions, hours, rates, indoor aquatics, and ticketed concert.  
Social media posts: Elle King ticket sale announcements, SSD Public safety facility, and job opportunities. 

Additional projects for Scene staff included: creating website pages for the ticketed concert, Turf Tunes and Uncorked. Marketing materials for the June 21st Elle King concert were produced and the ticket sale announcements were launched. Materials explaining what a protective root zone is were prepared for the Natural Resources Department to share with owners and contractors. Created another center spread in the May Scene about emergency preparedness. This was part two to the March center spread about defensible space. Reached out to SROA Board candidates seeking information required for upcoming editions of the Scene, website, and voter pamphlet. 

The Community Development Department reports the Design Committee meetings continue to occur on a regular schedule with multiple items on each agenda – the two April meetings had a total of 7 items (combined).

There were 115 administrative reviews during the month of April. 

There are currently approximately 372 active projects/building permits in April (up by 48 from the previous month). 

The number of applications submitted in April was down in comparison to the same month in previous years. 

Community Development staff continued issuing compliance letters for design and rule violations.  
Community Development permit compliance (compliance with approved project requirements) resulted in three citations and two warnings. 
Community Development staff participated in Magistrate Hearings for background on violations and citations. 

Community Development staff continued assisting with the Design Manual Update by participating in the most recent taskforce meetings.  

The Natural Resources Department has mailed outreach postcards to private property owners with woodpiles too close to structures. 

The Natural Resources staff sent prepared and mailed ladder fuels reduction courtesy letters.

1,500 bare-root Ponderosa pine seedlings were prepared to celebrate Arbor Day. The trees were prepared in groups of five and available for owners to pick up at the Administration office.
Natural Resources staff continued Oregon spotted frog spring monitoring and egg mass surveys. 

Natural Resources staff responded to phone calls and performed site visits for private Ladder Fuels Reduction (LFR) and tree removal permits. 

The Natural Resources staff continue their review and update of the LFR plan.  

The Public Works Department have all tennis and pickleball courts ready for play. Wind screens and nets are up, and all courts have been cleaned. 

A safety fence topper was installed on two pickleball courts. It looks and works well, and staff have ordered more for the remaining 13 courts. 
The Tubing Hill cleanup including removal of hay bales and loose straw is complete.

Schedules for landscape contractors is being developed and irrigation for areas maintained by SROA is starting. 

The new gates have been installed at the river access location.

The Fort Rock Tunnel replacement is ahead of schedule and on budget. 

Bids for fall road projects have been received and the contractor has been selected. 

The Mary McCallum walking path is complete with the exception of some additional tie in that will occur after the restroom is installed. 

In Fleet Services two new Ford Rangers have been ordered per the reserve replacement program. They may take up to a year to receive. 

The annual servicing and repairs of the chippers occurred just in time to start ladder fuels pickups. 
A Chevy van that was recently replaced was sold. 

At SHARC the Facilities/Aquatics staff deep cleaned the concrete and did some sealing. 

The lazy river defender filter was reconditioned inhouse saving major dollars. 

The outdoor leisure pool was drained in preparation for the plaster work. 

Staff cleared sand from the plugged tot pool which had been plugged for some time. 

In other duties, a fence was installed in Skypark to improve safety between the pathway, common areas, and the tarmac. 

The Fir Cone Lane project is 95% complete with only landscaping between two houses remaining. 

A roof leak at the Sunriver Fire Department was identified and repaired. 

In the Recreation Department, April started off busy with the influx of Spring Break visitors but tapered off after the first week. 

The outdoor leisure pool replaster project commenced with a target completion date of May 23rd. 

Mike Sweet has joined the Aquatics team as Aquatics Director. He brings a wealth of knowledge in all things aquatic. Safety is his number one focus, and he has jumped in with both feet to set higher standards for our current team. 

Recruitment is going better than first expected with 25 guard applications already received. SHARC held their first in-house training and certified six new staff members. There are three more certification classes scheduled.

SHARC is still seeking an Event Coordinator and Member Service team members to join the full-time team. Seasonally, we need a variety of attendants and front desk associates along with a tennis pro and pickleball assistant.
The annual employee summer kickoff event was held on May 4th allowing employees to meet newer team members and celebrate those with impressive tenures. Food was provided by Bigfoot BBQ, our SHARC café operator for this summer. 

SHARC is open seven days a week from 6:30 A.M. until 6:00 P.M. They can be reached at 541-582-5000 and there is a wealth of information on the SHARC website, www.sunriversharc.com.
Copies of GM Lewis’ full report were included in the board binders. 

LIAISON AND COMMITTEE REPORTS

Copies of the minutes received from committees that met last month were included in the Board binders.
SUNRIVER SERVICE DISTRICT (SSD) REPORT

Director Beenen reported that with the successful passage of the special levy in the recent Deschutes County election, the SSD Managing Board is now squarely focused on next steps which were outlined in detail at the joint SROA/SSD meeting yesterday. A project manager and design team will be brought on soon to assist with this project. Construction will begin in the spring of 2023 and will be completed by summer of 2024. 

The 2022/23 SSD fiscal budget will be presented to the Deschutes County Commissioners next week for consideration and approval. 

The collective bargaining Police and Fire are ongoing. 
Director Beenen noted that Police Chief Darling has been able to fill all of the bike patrol positions after experiencing some difficulty with this a couple of months ago.    
The approved minutes of the March 17, 2022, meetings are included in the board binders. 
BOARD ACTION

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS / RESIGNATIONS
Director Beenen moved approval of the resignation of Bret Dixon as an alternate to the Design Committee and the appointment of Mark Fisler as an alternate to the Owner Enrichment Committee. Seconded by Director Pederson, motion passed unanimously. 

BOARD ACTION

SR RULES & REGULATIONS – SECTION 2.03
Director Beenen moved to approve the proposed changes to the Sunriver Rules & Regulations, Section 2.03 as presented. Seconded by Director Murray.
Director Pederson moved to amend the motion to amend Paragraph “B” to include “or three” after two-wheeled and delete the final line. Seconded by Director Murray, amendment passed unanimously.  

Director De Alicante moved to amend the motion to remove paragraph “P,” which imposes a fifteen mile an hour speed limit. Motion died for lack of a second.    

Call for the question on the original motion. Motion passed with 8 yea and 1 nay votes. 

Director Pederson noted that our pathways are multi-use pathways that are used by walkers, bikers, children, pets, etc. and his overriding concern is for safety for all users. As we look at expanding what those uses are, safety has to be paramount in our thinking especially in the summer months when the pathways are extremely crowded. Oregon law does not permit ebikes on sidewalks and Director Pederson considers our pathways to be nature’s sidewalks.  

BOARD ACTION

SR AIRPORT TREE REMOVAL REQUEST

Director Murray moved approval of the request by the Sunriver Airport to remove 24 trees on SROA Common Area for increased safety for landing on the airport’s runway. The documents submitted by the Sunriver Airport, have provided the SROA Board of Directors with sufficient background to approve the Airport’s request. Seconded by Director Burke, motion passed unanimously.  
BOARD ACTION

ACCEPT 2021 MAGISTRATES REPORT
Director Beenen moved to accept the 2021 Magistrates Report as presented. Seconded by Director Pederson, motion passed unanimously. 
BOARD ACTION

SSD MOU SALE/LEASE

Director De Alicante moved to approve a memorandum of understanding with the Sunriver Service District for the sale of the existing fire station and the lease of the land where a new public safety facility will be constructed. Seconded by Director Beenen. 
Director De Alicante moved to amend the motion to:

Page 3 Section 2.b – Change: Consumer Price Index to “National” Consumer Price Index, 
Page 3 Section d – Add: If the SSD elects to discontinue utilizing the improvements as a public safety facility this ground lease shall terminate. 

Page 2 Section 4 – Change first sentence to: If the SSD or any successor at any time determines that it is in the best interest to sell or otherwise transfer the SSD building, or discontinue it use as a public safety facility, the SSD shall first offer the SSD Building to SROA (including all improvements and fixtures owned by SSD located on the Premises unless SROA elects, in writing, to exclude any such improvements and fixtures) at a price equal to One Dollar ($1.00. Seconded by Director Burke, amendment passed unanimously. 
Call for the question on the original motion, motion passed unanimously.
There being no other business, President Mobley asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  
Director Beenen moved to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Director De Alicante, motion passed unanimously. 

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 A.M.
Respectfully Submitted,

Mark Murray, SROA Secretary
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